
CITY OF 

September 1, 2020 

HONORABLE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 
City of Long Beach 
California 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Department of Financial Management 
411 West Ocean Boulevard, 6th Floor 

Long Beach, CA 90802 

(562) 570-6425 

BH-15 

Receive supporting documentation into the record, conclude the public hearing, and 
take the actions necessary to adopt the Fiscal Year 2021 budget as listed in Attachment 
A. (Citywide)

DISCUSSION 

On August 2, 2020, the City Manager's Proposed Budget for Fiscal Year 2021 (FY 21) was 
delivered by Mayor Garcia to the City Council and community for consideration. City Council 
budget meetings were held on December 17, 2019, and on May 19, August 4, August 11, 
August 18, and September 1, 2020. Additionally, Budget Oversight Committee (BOC) meetings 
and citywide community town hall meetings were also held throughout the month of August at 
which the Proposed FY 21 Budget was discussed. As a result of these meetings, there were 
17 scheduled opportunities for public feedback, deliberation, and input. Additionally, input was 
solicited through the Long Beach Budget Priority Survey to obtain feedback on what the City's 
priorities should be. The survey was promoted on the City's website, along with OpenLB, which 
shows the budget visually, through Twitter and Facebook, and at the community meetings. 

At the conclusion of the hearing, the City Council will amend the Proposed FY 21 Budget as it 
deems appropriate, and adopt the proposed budget as amended. As a result of the shortened 
timeframe for the budget process due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the numbers presented in 
the Proposed FY 21 Budget Book were estimates and did not yet include interdepartmental 
charges updates, grant and carryover clean-up, and other technical budget items. These 
figures have now been updated and are listed by fund group and department in Attachments 
B, C, and D, and are further described at the end of this letter. These updates have resulted 
in the total All Funds budget being revised from $2.6 billion to $2.8 billion. These changes do 
not reflect any substantive changes to the City Manager proposals but are rather technical and 
system updates, including updating the budget for grants and interdepartmental charges as 
described above. 

There are three Ordinances to be considered for approval in Attachment A. The first Ordinance 
amends the Departmental Organization of the City (A-6). The second Ordinance approves 
Resolution No. WD-1429 (A-10), which establishes the rates and charges for the water and 
sewer service. The third is the Appropriations Ordinance (A-17), which officially appropriates 
the funding for the Adopted Budget (approved in A-3) and authorizes expenditures in 
conformance with the Adopted Budget. For the second and third Ordinances to become 
effective on October 1, 2020, the City Council must first declare an emergency to exist before 
adopting each Ordinance (A-9 and A-16). 
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There are also six Resolutions that provide for approval for the Master Fees and Charges 
Schedule (A-4), amend the Salary Resolution (A-7), approve the budget for the Harbor 
Department (A-8), approve the budget for the Water Department (A-11 ), establish the Gann 
Appropriations Limit (A-14), and declare a fiscal hardship for FY 20 and FY 21 under Measure 
B, authorizing the use of up to 50 percent Measure B reserves (A-15). There are also the 
following motions: approve the Mayor's Recommendations (A-1 ); approve the BOC 
Recommendations (A-2); amend the Proposed FY 21 Budget (A-3); approve the FY 21 One­
Year Capital Improvement Program (A-5); approve the FY 21 Budget for the Long Beach 
Community Investment Company (A-12); and, approve the Harbor Revenue Fund Group 
transfer (A-13). 

This matter was reviewed by Deputy City Attorney Amy R. Webber on August 26, 2020 and by 
Budget Management Officer Rhutu Amin Gharib on August 25, 2020. 

TIMING CONSIDERATIONS 

In accordance with the City Charter, the Proposed FY 21 Budget must be adopted by 
September 15, 2020. Should the City Council fail to adopt the budget by that date, the City 
Manager's Proposed FY 21 Budget will be deemed the budget for the 2021 Fiscal Year. The 
Mayor has five calendar days from City Council adoption of the budget to use his veto authority. 
The City Council would then have until September 30, 2020, to override the veto action by the 
Mayor with a two-thirds supermajority vote (six Councilmembers). 

FISCAL IMPACT 

The City Charter requires that the Appropriations Ordinance govern and control the expenditure 
and commitment amounts stated therein relating to City departments, offices, and agencies 
during each fiscal year. The total Proposed FY 21 Budget for all departments and fund groups 
is $3,321,189,591, which comprises of $2,781,088,305 in new appropriation and $540,101,286 
in estimated carryover from FY 20 for multi-year grants and projects. Attachments B, C, and D 
provide the financial overview by Fund Group and Department, and Citywide revenue by Fund 
Group, respectively. 

The Appropriations Ordinance, included as Attachment A-17, totals $2,511,084,276 for all fund 
groups except Harbor, Sewer, and Water, and $2,514,659,888 for all departments except 
Harbor and Water. The $3,575,612 difference between fund groups and departments is due to 
general City indirect costs budgeted in the Financial Management Department, but charged to 
the Harbor, Water ,and Sewer Funds, which are not included in the Appropriations Ordinance 
by fund groups. 

The proposed Harbor, Water, and Sewer Fund Group budgets are in separate City Council 
Resolutions included as Attachment A-8 and A-11, respectively, and total $810,105,315. The 
Board of Harbor Commissioners adopted the budget for the Harbor Department by minute 
order on May 27, 2020. The Board of Water Commissioners adopted the budget for the Water 
Department by Resolution on June 18, 2020. 
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User fees and charges in the Master Fees and Charges Schedule, included as Attachment A-
4, have been adjusted due to changes in service and other factors. For details regarding these 
proposed new fees and adjustments, please see the List of Proposed Fees Adjustments for FY 
21 that has been incorporated as Exhibits B and C to the Master Fees and Charges Resolution. 

Other requested City Council actions include: 

• Approving the FY 21 One-Year Capital Improvement Program (GIP) budget, included
as Attachment A-5, which is contained in the Appropriations Ordinance.

• Amending the Departmental Organization Ordinance, included as Attachment A-6. This
amendment incorporates changes to departments, bureaus, and divisions for FY 21.
These organizational changes are necessary to implement changes reflected in the
Proposed FY 21 Budget. A red line version of the changes is also provided.

• Adopting the amended Salary Resolution, which creates and establishes positions of
employment while fixing and prescribing the compensation for officers and employees,
is included as Attachment A-7. Due to the delayed and compressed budget process
this year, additional changes to classifications will be presented to the City Council in
early FY 21.

• Adopting the FY 21 Long Beach Community Investment Company (LBCIC) budget,
included as Attachment A-12. The LBCIC budget is prepared annually for City Council
approval and is a subset of the Housing Development Fund. The LBCIC oversees the
delivery of housing and neighborhood revitalization services. The LBCIC approved its
FY 21 Budget on May 20, 2020.

• Adopting a Resolution, included as Attachment A-14, establishing the Gann
Appropriations Limit (Limit) for general purpose expenditures. In November 1979, the
voters of the State of California (State) approved Proposition 4, also known as the Gann
Initiative (Initiative). The Initiative places certain limits on the amount of tax revenue that
can be appropriated each fiscal year. The Limit is based on actual appropriations during
FY 79 and prevents overspending proceeds of taxes. Only those revenues that are
considered as "proceeds of taxes" are subject to the Limit. The Limit is recalculated
each fiscal year based on certain inflation and population factors provided by the State.
The Proposed Budget includes tax revenue estimates that are at 44.42 percent of the
2020-2021 Appropriations Limit and, therefore, do not exceed the Limit. This calculation
is reviewed by the City Auditor for conformance to the law.

• A Resolution declaring a state of fiscal hardship due to the COVID-19 pandemic for FY
20 and FY 21 is included as Attachment A-15. This Resolution allows Measure B
reserves to be used in FY 20 and FY 21 in accordance with Measure B and at the
direction of the City Council. The Proposed FY 21 Budget proposes the use of reserves
to temporarily maintain services while the significant level of uncertainty in the
economy's response to events in the short- and long-term remains.
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After the City Manager delivered the Proposed FY 21 Budget to the Mayor, technical 
adjustments were made to complete the budget. These changes, totaling $135,033,449 across 
all funds and $134,469,588 across departments, are normally included in the Proposed Budget 
in July, but due to the compressed timeframe of the budget development process this year, the 
number of changes is larger than normal. 

While these changes are larger than normal, they do not change the status of the budget as 
reported in the Proposed FY 21 Budget. A number of these changes were factored into the 
overall budget process and the General Fund Group is still balanced for FY 21, as shown in 
these attachments. The amounts for the changes are shown in Attachments B, C, and D. The 
items listed below identify some of the key changes but are not meant to explain all the changes 
shown in the Attachments. 

1. Inclusion of Citywide interdepartmental charges such as Technology and Innovation
MOU, the Fleet MOU, and other grants that impact the reported budget for any
department and fund that receives those services. The amounts budgeted vary and are
spread across various departments and funds.

2. The Capital Projects Fund Group increased by $90 million due to the budgeting of the
Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) after the Proposed Budget was released in July. Capital
Project Funds are budgeted in both the fund providing the revenue offset and, in the
fund, expending the project costs; therefore, the amount shown in the Changes column
is larger than the actual capital program activity.

3. Budgeting the Measure A transfer from the General Fund Group for $18.5 million to the
Capital Projects Fund Group

4. Budgeting the various personnel benefits in the Employee Benefits Fund Group to allow
the payments to be made for healthcare, pensions, and other miscellaneous benefits in
the amount of $16.9 million.

SUGGESTED ACTION: 

Approve recommendation 

Respectfully submitted, 
\ 

JOHN ROSS 
DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT 

ATTACHMENTS 

APPROVED: 

/ 
THOMAS B. MODICA 
CITY MANAGER 



ATTACHMENT A 

List of Requested Fiscal Year 2021 Budget Adoption Actions 

1. Adopt the Mayor's proposed budget recommendations, as amended, to the Proposed FY 21
Budget. (A-1)

2. Adopt the Budget Oversight Committee's proposed funding recommendations, as amended,
to the Proposed FY 21 Budget. (A-2)

3. Adopt the expenditures and revenues as identified in the Proposed FY 21 Budget Book, as
amended. (A-3)

4. Adopt the Resolution amending the Master Fees and Charges Schedule for specified City
services for Citywide fees and charges for the City of Long Beach. (A-4)

5. Approve the FY 21 One-Year Capital Improvement Program. (A-5)

6. Declare the Ordinance amending the Departmental Organization Ordinance read the first time
and laid over to the next regular meeting of the City Council for final reading. (A-6)

7. Adopt the amended Salary Resolution for FY 21. (A-7)

8. Adopt the Resolution approving the FY 21 budget for the Long Beach Harbor Department as
adopted by the Board of Harbor Commissioners on May 27, 2020. (A-8)

9. Declare an emergency to exist. (A-9)

10. Declare the Ordinance approving the Resolution No. WD-1429 establishing the rates and
charges for water and sewer service to all customers, as adopted by the Board of Water
Commissioners on June 18, 2020, as an Emergency Ordinance, read, and adopted as read
and laid over to the next regular meeting of the City Council for final reading. (A-10)

11. Adopt the Resolution approving the FY 21 budget of the Long Beach Water Department as
adopted by the Board of Water Commissioners on June 18, 2020. (A-11)

12. Adopt a motion approving the FY 21 budget for the Long Beach Community Investment
Company in the amount of $1,176,000. (A-12)

13. Adopt a motion approving the estimated transfer of $18,809,414 from the Harbor Revenue
Fund Group to the Tidelands Operations Fund Group. (A-13)

14. Adopt the Resolution establishing the Gann Appropriations Limit (Limit) for FY 21 pursuant to
Article XIII (B) of the California Constitution. (A-14)

15. Adopt a Resolution declaring fiscal hardship for FY 20 and FY 21 under Measure B, authorizing
the use of up to 50 percent of Measure B reserves. (A-15)

16. Declare an emergency to exist. (A-16)

Page 1 of 2 



ATTACHMENT A 

List of Requested Fiscal Year 2021 Budget Adoption Actions 

17. Declare the Appropriations Ordinance for FY 21, creating and establishing the fund groups of
the Municipal Government and appropriating money to and authorizing expenditures from said
funds and for said fiscal year as an Emergency Ordinance, read, and adopted as read and laid
over to the next regular meeting of the City Council for final reading. (A-17)

Page 2 of 2 



FISCAL YEAR 2021 APPROPRIATIONS ORDINANCE BY FUND GROUP 
(Does not include Harbor, Water and Sewer Fund Groups) 

FY 21 PROPOSED FY 20 ESTIMATED 

FUND GROUP EXPENDITURES CHANGES* CARRYOVER** 

GENERAL FUND 543,642,704 13,644,268 

UPLAND OIL FUND 8,004,016 25,745 

GENERAL GRANTS FUND 8,016,482 51,808 4,385,445 

POLICE & FIRE PUBLIC SAFETY OIL PROD ACT FUND 3,318,387 

HEALTH FUND 58,646,052 53,972 52,180,280 

CUPA FUND 2,328,712 82,075 

SPECIAL ADVERTISING & PROMOTION FUND 10,909,568 81,804 

HOUSING DEVELOPMENT FUND 3,595,489 132,116 8,636,610 

BELMONT SHORE PARKING METER FUND 783,243 4,257 

BUSINESS ASSISTANCE FUND 728,323 3,524 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANTS FUND 18,834,384 427,929 35,492,350 

HOUSING AUTHORITY FUND 93,964,457 (59,462) 11,203,872 

GASOLINE TAX STREET IMPROVEMENT FUND 10,139,365 (500,000) 12,271,223 

CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND 18,246,466 90,030,976 153,735,063 

SUCCESSOR AGENCY OPERATIONS 4,191,032 31,188 7,001,615 

CIVIC CENTER FUND 21,807,741 914,358 9,122,695 

GENERAL SERVICES FUND 60,861,109 1,734,037 19,030,102 

FLEET SERVICES FUND 45,134,873 (274,385) 1,949,278 

INSURANCE FUND 48,947,146 8,514,598 (217,655) 

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS FUND 327,442,075 10,998,681 

TIDELANDS OPERATIONS FUND 88,211,792 1,086,884 126,605,621 

TIDELANDS AREA FUNDS 25,370,842 1,406,308 50,035,831 

TIDELANDS OIL REVENUE FUND 82,908,124 3,271,954 

RESERVE FOR SUBSIDENCE 

DEVELOPMENT SERVICES FUND 26,779,295 807,449 1,402,130 

GAS FUND 141,239,545 1,064,546 9,577,420 

AIRPORT FUND 45,006,926 594,886 37,657,143 

REFUSE/RECYCLING FUND 52,692,087 1,592,169 32,265 

SERRF FUND 42,928,625 (752,455) 

SERRF JPA FUND 

TOWING FUND 6,741,928 64,218 

DEBT SERVICE FUND 8,159,695 

SUCCESSOR AGENCY - DEBT SERVICE 26,369,058 

TOTAL 1,835,949,541 135,033,449 540,101,286 

*Please refer to the Fiscal Impact section of the City Council Letter for a general description of notable changes. 

**Reflects estimated carryover for accounts with projects and grants as of 7/31/20. 

FY 21 Fund Attachment B 

ATTACHMENT B 

FY 21 

APPROPRIATIONS 

557,286,971 

8,029,761 

12,453,735 

3,318,387 

110,880,305 

2,410,787 

10,991,372 

12,364,215 

787,500 

731,848 

54,754,662 

105,108,868 

21,910,588 

262,012,505 

11,223,835 

31,844,794 

81,625,248 

46,809,766 

57,244,089 

338,440,755 

215,904,297 

76,812,982 

86,180,079 

28,988,873 

151,881,511 

83,258,955 

54,316,521 

42,176,170 

6,806,146 

8,159,695 

26,369,058 

2,511,084,276 

B/25/2020 



ATTACHMENT C 

FISCAL YEAR 2021 APPROPRIATIONS ORDINANCE BY DEPARTMENT 
(Does not include Harbor and Water Departments) 

FY 21 PROPOSED FY 20 ESTIMATED 

DEPARTMENT EXPENDITURES CHANGES* CARRYOVER** 

MAYOR AND COUNCIL 5,769,177 (60,663) 

CITY ATTORNEY 11,883,085 (260,324) (6,423) 

CITY AUDITOR 3,217,015 (2,658) (39,365) 

CITY CLERK 5,118,065 (3,271) 

CITY MANAGER 16,094,062 114,058 7,825,233 

CITY PROSECUTOR 6,030,813 31,756 762,711 

CIVIL SERVICE 2,989,278 7,022 

AIRPORT 44,278,868 663,576 37,206,951 

DISASTER PREPAREDNESS & 
EMERGENCY COMMUNICATIONS 12,388,439 207,791 1,280,589 

DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 73,862,020 812,887 37,912,460 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 19,586,357 791,611 14,296,259 

FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT*** 573,895,005 32,238,994 4,428,345 

FIRE 133,049,633 6,987,304 (156,889) 

HEAL TH AND HUMAN SERVICES 157,332,435 169,643 63,346,631 

HUMAN RESOURCES 12,553,673 2,672,528 (207,528) 

LIBRARY SERVICES 15,143,847 76,228 (3,740) 

ENERGY RESOURCES 230,448,703 3,321,225 9,577,420 

PARKS, RECREATION AND MARINE 60,857,103 618,898 56,986,630 

POLICE 260,581,342 8,575,607 (5,311,396) 

PUBLIC WORKS 136,548,280 75,875,005 292,513,370 

TECHNOLOGY & INNOVATION 58,461,814 1,632,371 19,690,029 

TOTAL 1,840,089,015 134,469,588 540,101,286 

*Please refer to the Fiscal Impact section of the City Council Letter for a general description of notable changes.

**Reflects estimated carryover for accounts with projects and grants as of 7/31/20. 

FY 21 

APPROPRIATIONS 

5,708,514 

11,616,338 

3,174,992 

5,114,794 

24,033,352 

6,825,280 

2,996,300 

82,149,395 

13,876,818 

112,587,367 

34,674,228 

610,562,345 

139,880,048 

220,848,708 

15,018,673 

15,216,336 

243,347,348 

118,462,631 

263,845,553 

504,936,655 

79,784,213 

2,514,659,888 

•••Department of Financial Management includes internal service charges that are contained in the resolutions of the Harbor, Water, and 
Sewer Fund Groups for accounting, budgeting and treasury functions, and other citywide activities such as debt service. 

FY 21 Oept Attachment C 8/25/2020 



FISCAL YEAR 2021 REVENUES BY FUND GROUP 

(Does not Include Harbor, Water and Sewer Fund Groups) 

FUND GROUP 

GENERAL FUND 

UPLAND OIL FUND 

GENERAL GRANTS FUND 

POLICE & FIRE PUBLIC SAFETY OIL PROD ACT FUND 

HEALTH FUND 

SPECIAL ADVERTISING & PROMOTION FUND 

HOUSING DEVELOPMENT FUND 

BELMONT SHORE PARKING METER FUND 

BUSINESS ASSISTANCE FUND 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANTS FUND 

GASOLINE TAX STREET IMPROVEMENT FUND 

CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND 

CIVIC CENTER FUND 

GENERAL SERVICES FUND 

FLEET SERVICES FUND 

INSURANCE FUND 

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS FUND 

TIDELANDS OPERATIONS FUND 

TIDELANDS AREA FUNDS 

TIDELANDS OIL REVENUE FUND 

RESERVE FOR SUBSIDENCE 

DEVELOPMENT SERVICES FUND 

GAS FUND 

GAS PREPAY FUND 

AIRPORT FUND 

REFUSE/RECYCLING FUND 

SERRF FUND 

SERRF JPA FUND 

TOWING FUND 

HOUSING AUTHORITY FUND 

SUCCESSOR AGENCY OPERATIONS 

CUPA FUND 

DEBT SERVICE FUND 

SUCCESSOR AGENCY DEBT SERVICE 

TOTAL 

FY 21 PROPOSED 
REVENUES 

561,996,775 

12,239,561 

7,803,829 

3,318,387 

58,157,614 

8,071,102 

3,436,465 

783,243 

728,199 

17,419,627 

12,406,345 

40,360,917 

22,076,894 

56,153,750 

45,514,112 

49,527,973 

328,470,018 

85,504,285 

27,280,625 

89,209,421 

1,480,000 

24,763,271 

146,608,226 

47,228,407 

49,984,236 

35,950,000 

6,414,000 

92,215,718 

4,219,567 

1,865,221 

6,900,861 

30,162,041 

1,878,250,691 

CHANGES* FY 21 PROPOSED 
BUDGETED 
REVENUES 

874,540 562,871,315 

{4,209,557) 8,030,005 

105,391 7,909,220 

1,824,132 

1,203,447 

(1,817,686) 

68,904,980 

958,673 

5,827,499 

2,429,236 

10,666,881 

10,385,558 

2,043,555 

(10,450,597) 

5,898,597 

856 

343 

4,552,000 

431,982 

795 

99,630,622 

3,318,387 

59,981,745 

8,071,102 

3,436,465 

783,243 

728,199 

18,623,074 

10,588,659 

109,265,897 

23,035,567 

61,981,249 

47,943,347 

60,194,854 

338,855,575 

87,547,840 

27,280,625 

89,209,421 

1,480,000 

24,763,271 

136,157,629 

5,898,597 

47,229,263 

49,984,579 

40,502,000 

6,845,982 

92,215,718 

4,219,567 

1,866,016 

6,900,861 

30,162,041 

1,977,881,313 

'Please refer to the Fiscal Impact section of the City Council Letter for a general description of notable changes. 

FY21 Fund Attachment D· REVENUE 

ATTACHMENT D 
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Memorandum 

Date: 

To: 

From: 

Subject: 

August 4, 2020 

MAYOR ROBERT GARCIA 
CITY OF LONG BEACH 

Chiefs of Staff, Long Beach City Council 

Diana Tang, Chief of Staff, Office of Mayor Robert Garcial) 

Mayor Garcia's FY 21 Budget Recommendations 

BH-15111 

Yesterday, Mayor Garcia released his budget recommendations for FY 2021 in partnership with City 
Manager Tom Modica's budget proposal. The total city budget for FY 2021 will be $2.6 billion with a 
general fund of approximately half a billion dollars. Our budget funds an unprecedented effort to fight 
COVID-19 and keep our city healthy and safe. 

Like every budget presented by Mayor Garcia, it's balanced. But it won't surprise anyone that this 
year will be fiscally challenging. The economic impact of the pandemic - the biggest public health 
crisis of our lifetime - has meant severely reduced revenue for the city, but that does not mean we 
cannot still make meaningful investments in our community and protect core-services. 

Attached are the Mayor's recommendations to the FY 21 budget totaling $2.3 million. They include: 

• Restoring $950,000 from staff's proposal to contract out Parking Citation and Customer Service,
Public Works Surveying, and Parking Meter Collection and Maintenance using one-time
reserves from Measure B, the City's Budget Stabilization Fund that voters approved in 2016.

• Restoring $247,143 in proposed cuts to the city's public libraries with the opportunity to discuss
expanded library access when it is safe to re-open indoor spaces again using one-time reserves
from Measure B, the City's Budget Stabilization Fund that voters approved in 2016.

• Using $188,000 in one-time reserves to prevent youth sport registration fee increases.

• Structurally adding $300,000 for the Justice Fund and $200,000 for Language Access to the
city's budget using existing city reserves to promote inclusion within city programs, services and
initiatives.

• Providing $250,000 in one-time funds from reserves to support a new Right to Counsel program
for renters, similar to representation and counsel provided to immigrants through the Justice
Fund, to prevent future homelessness, especially during the COVID-19 crisis which has lead to
a national eviction crisis.

• Investing $100,000 in one-time funds from reserves to establish Public Health Councils to
support workplace safety education and outreach for workers.

• Investing $100,000 in one-time funds from reserves to hire an Economic Equity Specialist to
take meaning steps that support public banking and universal basic income in Long Beach.

If you have questions, please reach out to Diana Tang, Chief of Staff to Mayor Robert Garcia at 562-
570-7799 or Diana.Tang@longbeach.gov.



Memorandum 

MAYOR ROBERT GARCIA 
CITY OF LONG BEACH 

Date: August 31, 2020

To: Chiefs of Staff, Long Beach City Council

From: Diana Tang, Chief of Staff, Office of Mayor Robert Garcia�

Addendum Clarifying Mayor Garcia's FY 21 Budget Recommendations Subject: 

Earlier this month, Mayor Garcia released his budget recommendations for the FY 2021 budget in
partnership with City Manager Tom Modica's budget proposal. This memorandum serves as an
addendum to further clarify the earlier memo, which is attached, as it relates to Measure B funding
for arts and cultural institutions. 

It is projected Measure B, as adopted by voters in March 2020 will generate a total of $1,700,000 in
new revenues to be invested in arts and culture as a part of the City of Long Beach's FY 2021 budget.

As noted in the initial proposal, of the funds to be allocated, 50 percent of revenues will be invested
in the Long Beach Convention and Entertainment Center and the other 50 percent distributed to arts
organizations. The proposed allocation of funds are as follows with percentages guiding the
distribution of revenues. 

• $129,462 or 7.6% for Long Beach Museum of Art
• $129,462 or 7.6% for Long Beach Symphony Orchestra
• $129,462 or 7.6% for Museum of Latin American Art 
• $129,462 or 7.6% for Musical Theatre West 
• $64,731 or 3.8% for Camerata Singers of Long Beach
• $64,731 or 3.8% for Long Beach Playhouse 
• $64,731 or 3.8% for Musica Angelica 
• $64,731 or 3.8% for International City Theatre
• $64,731 or 3.8% for Long Beach Opera 

One-percent of Measure B revenues will be deposited into the Budget Stabilization Fund established
by voters in 2016. 

If you have questions, please reach out to Diana Tang, Chief of Staff to Mayor Robert Garcia at 562-
570-7799 or Diana.Tang@longbeach.gov. 

cc: Tom Modica, City Manager 



Proposed
Budget

Fiscal Year

2021

Mayor Robert Garcia
Budget Recommendations



I am presenting the FY 2021 Budget in partnership with City Manager Tom Modica and like the previous six budgets, 
it is balanced. I am also including some recommendations for the Council to consider. The City’s total proposed 
FY 2021 budget is $2.6 billion and funds the operations of a major seaport, city water, storm drain, gas and refuse 
operations, as well as public safety, parks, libraries and other city functions. FY 2021, unique from past budgets, 
is a reflection of leading through the COVID-19 pandemic—the largest global public health crisis of our lifetime. 
Addressing COVID-19 requires sacrifice and hard budget decisions to preserve the future of our city. This budget 
reimagines ways in which public safety and healthcare services are delivered and continues making large investments 
to address infrastructure repair, homelessness and health to move Long Beach forward. 

The COVID-19 Health Crisis

In March of this year, the city declared a local health and city emergency to strengthen preparedness and our ability 
to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. More than 100 city personnel have been dedicated to this crisis and the 
city has already expended $100 million to provide 123,000 diagnostic tests, shelter for 300 persons experiencing 
homelessness, a field hospital, procurement of PPE and contact tracing for more than 8,000 positive cases. While 
some of these expenditures may be reimbursed by FEMA, much will have to be absorbed by our local budget. We 
led a coalition of mayors and cities to deliver $40.5 million from the State through CARES Act funding to support this 
work and $13.5 million from the County of Los Angeles to partner on testing. This pandemic has already cost the city 
more than 180 lives and is the leading cause of death in Long Beach.

Additionally, to support local public health and safety, I am calling for the creation of Public Health Councils, 
similar to that which is being considered by the County of Los Angeles, to facilitate education concerning 
workplace safety and health guidance in industries impacted by COVID-19.

A Post-COVID-19 Economy

Because of COVID-19 this country is facing the largest economic crisis since the Great Depression. I am asking the 
City Council to invest in our local workforce and continue supporting small businesses—especially those that have 
been negatively impacted by COVID-19 and businesses that were the target of vandalism the night of May 31. For 
businesses impacted by vandalism the night of May 31, I called for the creation of a $1 million fund to help repair 
damages and address losses. We also established an additional $6.7 million to support small business recovery and 
resiliency against COVID-19. The City Council should continue to think of ways to support our local small businesses 
with additional local, federal, and state dollars.

We must also support workers during this pandemic. While the proposed budget includes contracting out Parking 
Citation Customer Service, Public Works Surveying, and Parking Meter Collection and Maintenance, the City Council 
should restore these positions and not contract them out. We have good city employees doing this work and it’s 
more reliable to keep our longtime employees performing these services.

The budget also includes a proposal to increase the cannabis tax by 1%. Given the City Council’s recent actions to 
reduce the tax, the Council should give further consideration to this item and discuss how revenues would be spent, 
as well as opportunities for keeping local cannabis businesses regionally competitive.

In speaking with the community, and as proposed in the People’s Budget document, I am asking the City Council to 
look at job training for disadvantaged workers and exploring and support penalties for workplace non-compliance.

Looking to the future, I propose the city take meaningful steps to support two innovative initiatives that can address 
income inequality: public banking and universal basic income (UBI). To begin this work, I support hiring an Economic 
Equity Specialist to support the work of these programs. Long Beach should lead on the creation of a local municipal 
bank focused on community reinvestment and launch a pilot with foundation partners on universal basic income. 
We would join 15 cities across the country launching UBI pilots and there is significant private foundation support 
to do this work.

MAYOR ROBERT GARCIA
2021 Budget Recommendations  



Racial Justice and Equity

I am proposing to make the Justice Fund and Language Access Programs structural components of the city’s budget. 
Black Americans, Latinos, Cambodians, and other people of color have every right to be included in the city’s programs 
and services—and that means access to information, opportunity and representation. Long Beach has come a long 
way toward addressing systemic racism, but more work needs to be done to support our local communities. The 
city’s commitment to senior and youth programming is another step in that direction with investment at 11 Be SAFE 
locations throughout the city and senior programming at the EXPO Center.
 
The City Council should also look for opportunities to reinvest in Black and communities of color by funding health 
partnerships, community led-crisis response, violence prevention programs, and investments in public social workers 
and mental health professionals.

Housing and Homelessness

In FY 21, the city expects to invest $52 million in addressing homelessness. This includes $14.8 million in funding 
from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development to support emergency shelter, homeless prevention, 
rental assistance and street outreach. In addition to the multiple homeless shelters that have been set up with 
physical distancing precautions, state funding totaling $6.9 million will help bring even more unsheltered people 
indoors to prevent the spread of COVID-19.
 
To prevent new cases of homelessness, the city adopted a moratorium on all COVID-19 related non-payment of rent 
evictions on commercial and residential units and a prohibition on late fees and termination of Section 8 housing. 
Even during the pandemic, we continue to break ground on affordable housing projects and the city passed the first 
inclusionary housing policy, which I proposed in my FY 20 budget recommendations to encourage future affordable 
housing.

COVID-19 is causing a national eviction crisis and the City should create a Right to Counsel program, similar to the 
representation provided to our immigrant community through the Justice Fund. The work of keeping people housed 
in safe conditions is a large component of community well-being and economic strength and will prevent future 
homelessness.

Public Health and Safety

We have heard strong community support for new community-based policing models and public health investments. 
This budget expands that work by combining the Police Department’s Quality of Life teams with the Mental Health 
team to bring a wider breath of resources to incidences that require a more sensitive approach. It also realigns the 
Police Department’s budget with resources across the city to meet community needs. I support the transfer of the 
city’s School Crossing Guard Program out of the Police Department and to the Department of Public Works.

I am also asking the City Manager to actively recruit new individuals with mental health and social services training 
for the newly created civilian positions that respond to calls for service. In addition, the City should begin a review of 
all calls for service and explore transitioning non-emergency calls for service to new models and staffing which focus 
on public health. This could include critical mental health services.

Infrastructure 

Measure A, initially passed by Long Beach voters in 2016, was affirmed and extended beyond the original 10-year 
sunset by voters in 2020 to support infrastructure repair and public safety. I am asking the City Council to begin work 
on a new 5- year infrastructure plan to begin in 2023 when additional Measure A revenues materialize. Long Beach 
is already in the midst of the largest infrastructure program in a generation: 380 lane miles of local streets have 
been resurfaced, 4.25 miles of dirt alleys paved, and repairs and upgrades have been made to more than 70 public 
facilities. This work continues in the coming year and is outlined in the Capital Improvement Program.



For more information on the budget, community budget meetings, and budget survey, visit: 
longbeach.gov/finance

The 2020 Census is still underway! Secure millions of dollars of funding and fair representation for the next 
ten years by completing the census TODAY. Visit www.my2020census.gov or call 1-844-330-2020. 

Be Counted, Long Beach!  

To request this information in an alternative format or to request a reasonable accommodation, please contact Financial Management at 562.570.6225.
A minimum of three (3) business days is requested to ensure availability. Reasonable attempts will be made to accommodate request made within less 

than three (3) business days.

City of Long Beach
411 W. Ocean Blvd.

Long Beach, CA 90802

Visit us at www.longbeach.gov

@LongBeachCity

Arts & Culture 

Measure B was passed by voters in 2020 and the $1.7 million in new revenues it will generate to support the arts 
could not come at a more important time. The arts have been an industry particularly devastated by COVID-19, and 
as promised, we are proposing to invest all Measure B revenues into supporting local arts organizations and the 
Long Beach Convention and Entertainment Center where many of these artistic performances are held. We expect 
Measure B revenues will increase as the economy and tourism rebounds as the world recovers from COVID-19.

Libraries and Youth Sports

As an educator, I know access to libraries is critical. We should maintain the existing library structure until such time 
all libraries can be reopened safely and library hours and locations can be evaluated with public health guidance in 
mind. We should not reduce library hours and days from five to three days a week as proposed. The City Council 
should continue to look at opportunities to reopen primary libraries to seven days per week.

Youth sports are also important to our quality of life and families. The staff proposal includes a new $25 youth sports 
registration fee. In a time when families are hurting financially, the City Council should not adopt this new fee.

Climate Change & Action Plan 

Global warming is the single largest global threat we face in the future. I urge the City Council and City Manager to 
begin implementation of the Climate Action and Adaptation Plan (CAAP) with a study on the city’s dependence on oil 
production. We must transition to cleaner energy and more sustainable funding models. There must be long-term 
alternative funding plans for critical programs, services and obligations currently dependent on oil revenues. This 
plan should set clear goals, a timeline, and should be completed in 2021.

A New Budget Approach For FY 2022

This budget was prepared while responding to a major health emergency and during rapidly changing economic 
conditions. The COVID-19 health crisis and our commitment to racial justice and equity will require new approaches to 
budgeting in the future. I propose the Council direct the City Manager to evaluate and begin a zero-based budgeting 
approach during this upcoming fiscal year, with earlier community outreach and participation. This approach will 
allow us to rethink our budget, departments, spending, and better manage pension liabilities, while providing core 
services. I look forward to working with the Council to adopt and implement this new budget process.

My recommendations total $2.3 million, funded by Measure B, the City’s Budget Stabilization Fund that voters 
approved in 2016 and additional budget reserves.




